
 

 

We request all readers, electronic media and others follow our citation guidelines when re-posting articles 
from farmdoc daily. Guidelines are available here. The farmdoc daily website falls under University of 
Illinois copyright and intellectual property rights. For a detailed statement, please see the University of 
Illinois Copyright Information and Policies here. 

1 farmdoc daily   October 19, 2023 

A View of the Farm Bill Through Policy Design, Part 7: ACEP and 
RCPP 

Jonathan Coppess 

Department of Agricultural and Consumer Economics 
University of Illinois 

 October 19, 2023  

farmdoc daily (13): 192 
 

Gardner Policy Series 

 
Recommended citation format: Coppess, J. “A View of the Farm Bill Through Policy Design, Part 7: ACEP 
and RCPP.” farmdoc daily (13): 192, Department of Agricultural and Consumer Economics, University of 
Illinois at Urbana-Champaign, October 19, 2023. 

Permalink: https://farmdocdaily.illinois.edu/2023/10/a-view-of-the-farm-bill-through-policy-design-part-7-
acep-and-rcpp.html             

 
Water. While there are few more vital natural resources, there is not one that presents quite the same 
paradox; we need water to survive, but too much water can kill. Despite its crucial role, we consume 
water recklessly. We too often pollute it or take it for granted, even as we rely on it for life and our myriad 
pursuits of happiness (see e.g., Robbins, September 12, 2023; Searcy, Rojanasakul, and Guttenfelder, 
September 3, 2023; Rojanasakul et al., August 28, 2023; Moyer, July 28, 2023; Robbins, July 11, 2023; 
Christensen, July 6, 2023; Zhong, June 6, 2023; Einhorn, April 3, 2023; Flavell and Rojanasakul, January 
31, 2023; Koch, December 26, 2022; Rothberg, August 4, 2022). It is with water on the mind at this 
portentous time that this article rounds out the first stage of work on the Conservation Title of the Farm Bill 
(Hausfather, October 13, 2023; farmdoc daily, September 21, 2023; May 11, 2023; April 13, 2023). 

Background 

The Agriculture Conservation Easement Program (ACEP) was created by Congress in the Agricultural Act 
of 2014 by combining existing easement programs into a single authorization (P.L. 113-79). The 
combined program works through two subprograms. The first is Agricultural Land Easements (ALE), 
which protect natural resources and agricultural uses, allowing the landowner to continue to farm the land 
(16 U.S.C. §3865b). These easements are generally designed to protect farmland from development 
pressures, such as from sprawling suburbs and exurbs. The second subprogram is the Wetland Reserve 
Easement (WRE), which assists landowners with restoring or maintaining a restored wetland on the farm 
(16 U.S.C. §3865c). In general, a conservation easement is a permanent (or long-term) property right on 
the land that the landowner agrees to transfer to the government agency or a nonprofit entity. That 
property right is transferred in return for some financial benefit and for the purposes of achieving 
conservation goals, such as restoring a wetland (see e.g., Phelps, 2023). Figure 1 provides excerpts of 
ACEP authorities from the compilation available from the Senate Committee on Agriculture, Nutrition, and 
Forestry (ANF) (Senate ANF, Compilation: Food Security Act of 1985).  
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Congress created the Regional Conservation Partnership Program (RCPP) in the 2014 Farm Bill to work 
across different conservation program authorities, combine conservation practices and farms in a regional 
approach, and to bring in non-federal contributions from private partners (P.L. 113-79). Congress revised 
the program in the 2018 Farm Bill to improve its operation (P.L. 115-334). What distinguishes RCPP 
begins with the regional focus, seeking coordination of conservation efforts across multiple farms such as 
those in a watershed. Congress also intended for the program to use the basic conservation authorities of 
multiple programs, although with the changes in 2018 the program authorities are less explicit, and it 
incorporates a multitude of conservation practices. Most notable, however, is the fact that RCPP 
leverages private resources from companies, nonprofit or other entities. Private partners bring funding as 
well as expertise and administrative capacity with the intent that doing so will to help advance 
conservation efforts more effectively and efficiently (16 U.S.C. §§3871-3871f). Figure 2 presents excerpts 
of RCPP authorities from the Senate ANF compilation (Senate ANF, Compilation: Food Security Act of 
1985).  
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Discussion 

ACEP and RCPP make up roughly 7.5% and 4.7% (respectively) of total conservation spending in the 
Congressional Budget Office May 2023 baseline (CBO, May 2023). Both programs also received 
significant additional funding in the Inflation Reduction Act of 2022. According to CBO, ACEP received 
nearly 8% of the total additional appropriations for the conservation programs and is estimated to 
constitute nearly 9% of the total additional outlays. By comparison, RCPP received 27% of the total 
additional appropriation and is projected to spend nearly 25% of the total additional outlays from the 
Inflation Reduction Act investments in conservation programs (includes the Environmental Quality 
Incentives Program and the Conservation Stewardship Program). 

Figure 3 illustrates the projected spending for ACEP from the Commodity Credit Corporation (CCC) funds 
as authorized in the Farm Bill (blue striped area) and from the Inflation Reduction Act (light green bars). 
The baseline for ACEP is $450 million each fiscal year and the additional spending is projected to peak at 
$421 million in fiscal year 2026 and conclude in FY 2031 with the program reverting to the baseline for 
the final two fiscal years. 

 

As noted above, ACEP works through easements—permanent or long-term property rights—to protect 
farmland from development pressure and to restore wetlands. Arguably, the leading institutional voice on 
protecting farmland is the American Farmland Trust and the organization recently released a 
comprehensive report titled “Farms Under Threat 2040: Choosing an Abundant Future” (AFT, Farms 
Under Threat, June 29, 2022). The report is accompanied by an interactive mapping tool, climate and 
other modeling efforts, as well as webinars. The ALE portion of ACEP is a critical tool in protecting 
farmland. 

ACEP also contains assistance to restore wetlands on farms through the WRE subprogram, which 
assumed the efforts originally authorized in the 1990 Farm Bill as the Wetlands Reserve Program (WRP) 
(P.L. 101-624). Wetlands provide critical natural resource benefits, especially for water, and are 
considered “nature’s kidneys” (Karwowski and Skidmore, April 2023). They filter out sediments and 
excess nutrients, as well as helping control the flow of surface water. Wetlands can also provide habitat 
benefits for wildlife. Because of the benefits wetlands can provide, research has also found the potential 
for increases to crop yields where acreage in wetlands has been increased (Karwowski, 2022).  
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Figure 4 provides an interactive map of the financial assistance—the direct benefits paid to farmers and 
landowners—from ACEP as part of the Policy Design Lab project 
(https://policydesignlab.ncsa.illinois.edu/acep). The map presents total benefits from ACEP by state for 
fiscal years 2018 to 2022. Below the map is an interactive are a series of square diagrams known as tree 
maps which provide information by state as to the total benefits, acres, and number of contracts from 
FY2018 to FY2022. 

 

RCPP is the newest conservation program in the Farm Bill having been added in 2014. It might also be 
the most ambitious with a regional focus, the combination of multiple conservation policy authorizations, 
and the inclusion of private partnership funding and efforts. Innovation comes with significant 
implementation and operational challenges as both farmers and agencies learn through the new program. 
With RCPP, private partners are also on the learning curve with farmers and NRCS employees (see e.g., 
Samanta et al, 2020). As one indicator of the potential for RCPP, Figure 5 illustrates the projected outlays 
by CBO. The CCC funds constitute the baseline (green striped area), with the additional investments from 
the Inflation Reduction Act (light blue bars) included. As with the other conservation programs that 
received additional investments, RCPP spending is projected to peak in FY2027 at nearly $1 billion and 
then return to the baseline levels ($300 million per FY) after FY2031. 
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Finally, Figure 6 is the interactive map for RCPP benefits (financial assistance) as part of the Policy 
Design Lab project (https://policydesignlab.ncsa.illinois.edu/rcpp). The total benefits for each State from 
FY2018 to FY2022, represents the assistance by the program as it was revised in the 2018 Farm Bill.  
Below the map is an interactive table of each state’s performance in the 2018 version of the program. 
Note that both the map and the table do not include the spending from the 2014 version of RCPP and will 
be updated as development continues. 

https://policydesignlab.ncsa.illinois.edu/rcpp
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Concluding Thoughts  

The words of the statute determine the operation of policies and the distribution of benefits. The articles in 
this series explore the major mandatory titles, policies, and programs in the Farm Bill with updates on 
development of the Policy Design Lab, a web-based resource in which to explore and analyze existing 
policies and policy alternatives. Overall, the goal is to incorporate and apply research, publicly available 
data, and computational resources for analysis and visualization of federal agricultural policies with 
research and data guided by statutory provisions or legislative options to produce comparative analysis. 
For each of the major mandatory farm bill programs, the starting point is visualizing the status quo with 
maps and charts of the distribution of benefits and payments by State.  

Today’s article reviewed the Agricultural Conservation Easement Program (ACEP) and the Regional 
Conservation Partnership Program (RCPP). While two of the smallest conservation programs in the Farm 
Bill, both represent valuable investments in protecting natural resources and preserving farmland. ACEP 
uses easements to restore and maintain wetlands, a kind of kidney transplant for the ecosystem, as well 
as to protect farmland under development pressures. RCPP presents an innovative approach to 
achieving conservation across landscape scales and with private partner contributions. Both received a 
significant boost from the Inflation Reduction Act and a renewed focus on conserving vital natural 
resources while also contributing to the efforts at addressing climate change. Important as these 
investments are, they also remain insufficient for the scale and scope of the challenges we face. A 
forward-looking farm bill that prioritized the public’s interest over narrow factional interests would build 
upon these small but important contributions. 
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